
Tourism and Leisure Committee 7th December 2020 

 
WESTON-SUPER- MARE TOWN COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF THE TOURISM AND LEISURE COMMITTEE 
HELD VIA ZOOM 

ON MONDAY 8TH FEBRUARY 2021 
 

Meeting Commenced:  7.03 pmxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxMeeting Concluded:  8.05 pm 
 

PRESENT: Councillors Peter Crew (Chairman), John Crockford-Hawley, David Dash, 
Catherine Gibbons, David Hitchins, Peter McAleer, Alan Peak and James Clayton. 

 
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Tania Middlemiss (Assistant Town Clerk), Fay Powell (Assistant 
Town Clerk and Grounds Manager), Caroline Darlington (Tourism Manager), Emma Williams 
(Tourism Marketing Officer), Zoe Scott (Grounds Officer) and Samantha Bishop (Committee 
Officer and Office Manager). 

 

x x 

173 Apologies of Absence and Notifications of Substitutions 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Sonia Russe with no 
substitution. 
 
Councillors Marc Aplin, Ella Sayce, and Marcia Pepperall were absent from the 
meeting. 
 

174 Declarations of Interest  
 
There were no declarations of interest received. 

175 To approve the accuracy of the minutes of the Tourism and Leisure 
Committee meeting held on the 7th December 2020 
 
The minutes of the meeting had been previously circulated with the agenda. 
 
Proposed: Councillor Peter McAleer 
Seconded: Councillor Alan Peak 
 
RESOLVED:  That the minutes be approved as a true record of the meeting and 
signed by the Chairman. 
 

176 Tourism Function Update 
 
The reports of the Tourism Manager and Tourism Marketing Officer had been 
previously circulated with the agenda. A slide show had been created by the 
Officers and was screen-shared to all attendees. 
 
176.1 Winter 2021 General Update 
 
The Tourism Manager reported that support was being offered to local 
businesses, including Visit Weston partners, in relation to sourcing and applying 
for grants from North Somerset Council. The Tourism Manager went on to report 
how the tourism team were preparing to launch promotional campaigns for the 
resort once lockdown was lifted and how they would continue to respond to 
enquiries and from the public in the meantime. 
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176.2 Looking Forward Tourism Spring/Summer 2021 
 
In reference to a social media post written by a Visit Weston partner, the Tourism 
Manager went on to report how promotion of events in the town, would play a 
large part in the support for local businesses, especially accommodation 
providers. NSC had published a list of high-profile events that were scheduled to 
take place throughout 2021 and that should members require this list, it could be 
supplied on request. 
 
The Weston-super-Mare Pride event may become an online-only event, and 
further announcements would be made in due course. 
 
The Chairman advised that Yeovilton Airshow had recently been cancelled and 
that this may have an impact on the likelihood of running the Weston Airshow.  
 
The Tourism Marketing Officer advised that these key events from NSC were 
already published on the events pages of the Visit Weston website. 
 
176.3 Visit Weston Website and Social Media 
 
The Tourism Marketing Officer reported on the Key Performance Indicators for the 
Visit Weston website and social media accounts. Noting that the furthest-reaching 
post on Facebook in December had been seen over 20,000 times. The top 10 
locations of website visitors were presented, with the Tourism Marketing Officer 
reporting that Chicago, Illinois had been the eleventh highest location. Visitors to 
the site had been engaging most prevalently with the pages relating to outdoor 
pursuits e.g. walking and local landmarks such as Crooks Peak. 
 
A member enquired as to whether consideration had been given to utilising the 
Social Media app ‘TikTok’. The Tourism Marketing Officer replied that she did not 
use TikTok herself, but that it would be a good platform to engage with a younger 
audience and perhaps could be delegated to a tourism or marketing student at 
Weston College, once students returned to in-person tuition. 
 
The Visit Weston website had recently undergone an update altering the layout of 
banner images on the site pages. The Tourism Marketing Officer demonstrated 
the new home page design and described how the new menus were more user-
friendly and easier to navigate, as well being in line with WCAG 2.0 accessibility 
guidelines for public sector websites. 
 
A member commented that they had visited the site ahead of the meeting and 
agreed that the new design was bolder and looked much better. However, that the 
listings featured on the ‘Things to Do’ page showed many activities outside of 
Weston-super-Mare and questioned whether these should feature more local 
activities. The Tourism Marketing Officer informed that this was likely a product of 
the algorithm for Google search results, populating commonly searched-for words 
in areas such as Bristol and Wells. These listings could be altered easily and could 
be actioned once activities and attractions in Weston-super-Mare reopened. 
 
Additional to the circulated reports, the Tourism Manager requested permission 
from the Chairman to seek approval for an alteration to the current parameters for 
listing businesses on the website.  
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Permission was granted. 
 
The Tourism Manager reported that consideration had been given to opening up 
listings to all businesses in Weston, regardless of whether they were a Visit 
Weston partner at present. This would boost content on the website and offer free 
advertising and support to local businesses.  
 
The Chairman agreed this would be a positive action. Offering one year’s free 
membership to the partnership scheme, on the proviso they retained paid 
membership thereafter, would be a fair agreement.  
 
The Chairman therefore proposed this as a motion, which was not opposed by 
members and was carried. 
 
.1 RESOLVED: That partnership fees would be waived to new businesses listing 
on the Visit Weston website for one year, if a Bronze membership was committed 
to for 2022/23. 
 
176.4 Destination Marketing 

As the situation with lockdown continued, the Tourism Marketing Officer reported 
there were no changes to the currently-active destination marketing campaigns. 
Careful consideration had been given to forthcoming campaigns, that would 
hopefully feature advertising at televised sporting events held in Summer 2021.   

.2 RESOLVED: That the reports of the Tourism Manager and Tourism Marketing 
Officer were noted. 
 
The Tourism Manager sought permission from the Chairman to discuss an 
additional item, not featured within the reports.  
 
Further slides had been prepared and were screen-shared with the meeting. 
 
The Tourism Manager reported that there was surplus remaining in the 
Destination Marketing budget for 2020/21 which could be utilised to promote 
Visit Weston in a new and unique way. By purchasing one or more Tuk Tuk 
vehicles, they could be used as mobile Tourist Information Centres – or ‘Tic 
Tic’s. 
 
The vehicles were available to purchase as electric-only vehicles or 200cc 
petrol engine vehicles, and were priced accordingly. The vehicles were able to 
be driven in pedestrianised zones owing to their three-wheel design and so 
could be driven, parked-up and visible in high footfall areas such as the 
promenade and Alexandra Parade. Staff using the Tuk Tuks would be stocked 
with maps, brochures and leaflets to distribute to the public. 
 
A member commented that similar eye-catching vehicles were used 
successfully for other purposes in resorts such as Brighton and enquired 
whether the petrol-fuelled Tuk Tuks could be modified to run on greener 
Biofuels, rather than purchase a costlier electric version. The Tourism Manager 
agreed this could be investigated. 
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The Chairman agreed the purchase would be a useful asset to the council, and 
would be utilized in other ways, including catering at Weston Museum and staff 
moving between sites.  
 
The Chairman therefore proposed this as a motion, which was not opposed by 
members and was carried. 
 
.3 RESOLVED: That one or more Tuk Tuk vehicles be purchased by Visit 
Weston before 31st March 2021. 
 

177 Parks and Play Areas 
 
The report of the Grounds Manager had been previously circulated. 

 
177.1 Planned Renovations of Water Park 
 
The Grounds Manager reported that over the past 6months, the grounds team 

carried out detailed inspections of WSMTC play areas and plan maintenance for 

existing equipment, replacing equipment and enhancing play areas with improved 

litter bins, signage, fences and seating.  

Due to COVID the team concentrated on play areas that did not require full 

refurbishment and instead enhance what was existing and replaced small items 

that were easy to do. 

An area the team wanted to concentrate on was the Waterpark site, following 

some large scale graffiti and vandalism and orders had been placed to repair 

damaged equipment. It was felt that whilst structurally sound, the wooden play 

equipment looked tired and miss matched where graffiti had been removed by ‘ice 

blasting’.  

The team met with Somerset Wood Recycling before Christmas to identify 

benches that needed repairing and replacing, most of the work was being 

undertaken under the Service Level Agreement. 

The team felt it would be good to refresh the wood and discussed their ideas with 

Martin D’Arcy a local artist who was interested in artwork designs to plant room 

and play equipment. This would bring new life to the equipment and out buildings 

within the Waterpark and enhance the fantastic offer for visitors and residents.  

A quote for £7,000 had been received and he work would be carried out (weather 

dependent) before Easter 2021 and would be sealed with a protective paint, if in 

the event it was vandalised with graffiti, it would be able to wipe away without 

damaging the paint work underneath or requiring a third party to remove. 

The Community and Grounds Administrator reported that the artist was extremely 
enthusiastic and was very keen on working with the community on his projects. 
 
A member enquired whether the designs had already been chosen, or whether it 
was an opportunity to engage with local children to select their favourite designs. 
 
The Grounds Manager advised that the submitted designs showed a new 3D 
effect to the castle, with muted colours on the repaired and refreshed wood, 
including anti-graffiti coatings. However, a mural was also planned for the plant 
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room wall and she would be open to further designs being requested and put to a 
community public vote/poll for children.  
 
The Chairman suggested having four designs to choose from, and for  
Officers to liaise with the Weston & Somerset Mercury to publicise the public poll. 
 
The Community and Grounds Administrator requested clarification as to whether 
the committee wished to see the four designs before they were made public. The 
Chairman requested that the designs could be emailed to committee members for 
reference, before releasing to the public. 
 
The Tourism Marketing Officer suggested that Facebook polls were a useful, easy 
and free way to gauge public opinion, especially as the Water Park’s Facebook 
following was substantial and that this could help boost engagement across all 
council services. 
 
.1 RESOLVED: To seek further designs for the Water Park artwork from Martin 
D’Arcy and release to the public for a public children’s’ vote. 
 
177.2 Provision of VIC cabin in Water Park 
 
.2 RESOLVED: That the report featuring the artist impressions of the new 
structure being built at the Water Park was approved by Members. 
 
177.3 Water Park Entry Fees 2021 
 
The Grounds Manager apologised for an inaccuracy on the previously circulated 
report, adding that rather than a waiving of Water Park entry fees for 2021, 
discretion was being sought for flexibility with fees. 
 
The Chairman advised that a margin of 50% flexibility was already approved with 
the councils set fees and charges, but to remove all fees for the year, would need 
to be presented to the Policy and Finance Committee. 
 
177.4 Update on all Play Areas 
 
The Grounds Manager reported that there had been no refurbishment work to any 
play equipment in the last twelve months. Instead all sites had been improved and 
orders placed to replace /refresh park equipment including new bins and fences.  
 
Funds or up to £100,000 were available to begin plans on a new inclusive play 
area, suitable for children with mobility issues. 
 
The Chairman added that it had been hoped that Big Worle would work in 
collaboration for the development of a new play area and that the land to the rear 
of the Campus, would be worth consideration, especially given its proximity to 
Baytree School. 
 
The Grounds Manager reported that she had met with Mary Morgan of Big Worle 
and that they were aware of the plans. It was agreed that the land by the Campus 
at Locking Castle would be a suitable site, especially as there would be ample 
parking close-by, which would be important for parents/carers with children in 
wheelchairs or using mobility aids. It was also important that any site selected was 
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able to house tall gates and fences around the play area, for maximum security 
and protection for vulnerable children.  
 
A member suggested that it would be advantageous to confer with parent and 
carer forums locally, to gain a better understanding of the desired requirements 
for an inclusive play area and was this was noted by Officers. 
 

  
There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.05 pm. 
 
Signed: ……………………………………. Dated: ………………………... 
Chairman of the Tourism & Leisure Committee 
 

 


